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a more national and even international
group than do many diVisions of the Uni
versity as evidenced by the fact that it
enrolls almost one-third of its students
from outSide Minnesota.

Another feature of interest is that
almost 20 per cent of the graduates had
been valedictorian or salutatorian of
their high school class and almost 90 per
cent had ranked in the upper th ird of
their graduating class. Two-thirds had
some college work. That the quality of
students has been good is indicated also
by tests and studies which have shown the
School of Nurs ing to rank among the top
three or four schools in the University

The major causes of these increasing
needs are familiar to all of us. We
might, however, cite same of the factors
contributing to the increased need in
one field--tbat of nursing in hospitals.
These include extension of medical care;
distribution of population by age; in
creasing inability of physicians to at
tend patients outside of hospitals; de
crease of general practitioners by 13
per cent; increase of specialists by 96
per cent; increasing responsibility of
nura ing for what used to be cons idered
medical responsibilities, such as
teaching patients and families, admin
istering fluids by intravenous injection
or hypodermoclys is, taking of blood
pressure; increased facilities for trans
portation; changing character of nursing
influenced, for example, by the so-call
ed "miracle" drugs. Further highlight
ing of the need for increased nursing in
hospitals may be seen from the following
comparison:

1. 'IHE ROLE OF 'IRE UNIVEFSITY OF
MINNES--oTAScHOOL OF NURSIID
IN MEETIID-NUBS INGNEEDS

- F

Katharine J. Densford

Need for Nurses

Despite the fact that in the last half
century professional nur~es in active
practice have increased from 12,000 to
365,000, that schools of nursing are to
day almost as numerous as junior colleges,
that four out of every 100 young women
in the country enter nursing, and. that
some 29,000 are graduating from our nurs
ing schools each year, the need for
nurses - the mos t numerous workers in the
entire health field - seems to be con
tinually mounting. In fact, we are told
that by 1960 there wi11 be a need for
some 500,000 nurses and for an average
graduating group fram 1951 to 1960 of
45,000 annually.

Hospital beds

Hospital admissions

Daily census

Births in hospitals

Out-patient visits

Blue Cross memberShip

Average length of stay in hospital

Studl of Graduates of the School

Recognizing the responsibility of uni
versity schools for preparing profession
al nurses, attempting to determine the
particular role of our school, and be
1ieving that a school may best be judged
by its product, lbe University of Minne
sota School of Nursing made a study of
its graduates as a first step in post-war
planning. Reference is made to same of
the findings.

Unlike most units of the University
which draw approximately 90 per cent of
their students from the State of Minne
sota, the School of Nursing tends to serve
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· in the attai~ent and abilit~~s of its
students, the Medical School holding,
usually, first place.

Contrary to general impression, the
largest per cent of students had ana"
tional ancestry of North Central Europeans
with the Elecpnd largest being Scandinav
ian. Minnesota has a predominantly white
population.' 'Ihe graduates of the School
of Nursing reflect th is predominance;
91 per cent are Caucasian. Students of
other races, inpluding those of Japanese,
'Chinese, Negro, and Indian origin have
attended the School of Nursing. 'Ihis is
in accord with the philosophy of ~he

School that its doors should be open to
all students regardless of race, religion,
color, or creed.

Another finding that may be of more
than passing interest is that the major
lifetime occupation of the father of the
graduates was that of fanner with busi
nessman a close runner-up, while that of
doctor held e ighth place. However, the
occupations of the husbands were revers
ed, doctors ranking first and fo.rmers
eighth with business holding their own
in second place. According to occupa
tions listed for the husbands the gradu
a tes would be <;}lass ified in the middle
or upper economic group

It i~ gratifyiJ;Jg to note that the
first position held by three-fourths of
the graduates was that of staff nurse,
chiefly in institutions and private duty.

A review of the marital sta.tus of
1,692 graduates (those answering this
portion of the questionnaire) indicate
that a note of warning should be sounded
for the benefit of anyone contemplati~
marriage with a Minnesota graduate, since
but 1.2 per cent of those married had
been divorced. Our graduates tend to
stay married.

The chief problem areas for the gradu
ates involved child management, family
relationships, mental hygiene, and psy
chiatric nursing, areas in which well
organized instruction "integrated" with
supervised experience has long since been
developed.

Of special, interest "to the fa:culty
was the' fa.ct' that their Alma Mater would.
be recommended by an unusually high per
centage, 95 per cent, of the alumnae and ''""'
that three-fourths of tho group favored
a four or five-year degree program in
nursing. 'lhe comment made most often by
those who would not recommend the School
concerned the long, hard hours, spent in
the hospital clinical services, a situa
tion, markedly improved when upon recom
mendation of President Morrill the Min
nesota Legislature in 1951 appropriated
funds which made possible a substantial
reduction in required hours of clinical
experience.

'lhis, survey of our graduates was made
with support fran the W. K. Kellogg Foun
dation for the purpose of curriculum re
vision which was necessitated by ,the de
velopments.of World War II. 'lhese in
cluded changes in the' s'ocial and economic
structure of society as well as in medi
cal science. With the 'acceleration of
these developments, there has emerged a
greater recognition of the interdepend
ence of all health workers and the need
for careful allecation of functions to
them. For example, the doctor can no
longer spend as much time as formerly in
teaching the patient and his family but
the need for this teaching is equally
urgent. Mos t !requently it is the nurse
to whom is delegated this :important re
sponsibility. Such delegation of re
sponsibilities entails in turn a reallo
cation of functions within the nursing
personnel and, indeed, a complete re
organization of nursing service which re
sults in the sharing of nursing functions
by the graduate professional nurse, the
practical nurse (trained or untrained),
the a.ide (attendant or orderly), and the
volunteer. And so a whole new chain re
action is started each time the doctor
delegates major functions, a reaction in
volVing actual patient care on the part
of the nurso and also a new function of
administrative skill in working with and
often in directing others in prOViding
that care. Cognizant of the need to pre
pare nurses .to meet these new responsi
bilities, the faculty of the School' of
Nursing set itself the task, ~ediately ,
the war pressure lightened, of revising
all curricula. in the School.
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obstetric, psychiatric, tuberculosis.

Throughout the years the faculty has
concerned itself· with evaluating various
aspects of its several curricula. The
admission, selection and drop-out of
both basic and gra.duate nurse students
have been studied, ·and admission prac
tices revised on the basis of these find
ings. The relationship between tests,
past achievement,apd success in nursing
have been analyzed, and student opinion
naires have been used to determine rea
sons for selecting nursing and the Uni
versity of Minnesota School of Nursing.
Studies relating t~ hours of student ser
vice, availability of clinical experi
ence, patient satisfaction and effective
ness of teaching methods have influenced
curriculum revision, clinical assignments,
and instructional methods. Studies of
graduates of the basic and practical
nursing programs and of the rural nursing
program have also aided in curriculum
planning.

Nursing Personnel

In revising our curricula the faculty
tried to take a new, fresh look at the
total field of nursing and, a.fter care
ful study, it agreed upon the kinds of
nursing personnel it felt were most need-

·ed to serve adequately the people of our
state and of the nation. At one end of
the scale were the workers who could be
trained on the job--aides, attenda.nts,
orderlies. Adjacent to them were the
personnel (trained or untrained) whom we
will call practical nurses, those who
perform s llnple measures and procedures
as delegated by a professional nurse or
a physician. Next came·the professional
nurse with responsibility for therapeuti~

preventive and rehabilitative nursing
care, as th is care .was viawed with in the
total medical framework of patient care.
Then, there was the whole gamut of grad
uate nurse personnel with specialized
functions--those s~rving as supervisory,
te~ching and administrative personnel in
nursing education and in nursing service
in such areas as schools of nursing, in
public health nursing, and related agen
cies, in hospital nursing services, and
in the various clinical services--medica~

operating room, out-patient, pediatric,

In-service Programs

Aj.de Personnel

There was complete agreement that the
aide could be trained on the job and
that continuing in-service oducation was
neoded for this group. The professional
nurse's time could be more effectively
used if such matters as cleaning, trans
portation of patients, and much clerical
work were delegated to properly trained
and superVised personnel.

Other Personnel

Continuing in-service preparation is
a feature of programs for all personnel,
including faculty members.

Student Programs

Practical Nursing Students

There was agreement also that person
nel could be taught in a short period of
time to perform many of the nursing func
tions now carried by professional nurses
and that we should on a trial basis pro
Vide preparation for them. A concomit
ant of' this agreement was that the stu
dents should be students in every respect.
'111is meant that we would break the· tra
di tional pattern of "service -connected
disability" in nursing education; that
the students would pay for room, meals,
uniforms, books, etc. as do other univer
sity students; that assignments for nurs
ing practice would be in terms of the
learning needs of the students to the end
that they be prepared in the shortest
possible time for practice as graduate
practical nurses. The need and demand
for faculty members prepared to teach in
schools of practical nursing added an
other cogent reason for trying out an edu
cationally controlled program designed
not only to prepare practitioners of
practical nursing, b~t also teachers of
practical nursing. And so, a new venture
in nursing education! Utilizing existing
courses in the General College we began
a four-quarter curriculum leading to a
certificate in practical nursing. Stu
dents could by completing one year in the

I
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General' College preceding or following
the four-quarter practical nursing pro
gram earn tho Associate in Arts degree.
Entering classes have shown 0. hea.lthy'
growth from a few students to a range of
from 20 to 25. Gradua.tes of the program
are filling a real need in society'and
in our own institution where 24 are cur
rently employed.

Somewhat later, in an attempt to bet
ter meet the needs for non-professional
nursing service in rural homes and in
stitutions in Minnesota, the School of
Agriculture and the School of Nursing
jointly doveloped a plan for persons
wishing to prepare in both practical
nursing and home management. This plan
comprised six quarters, with one of the
s i,x quarters being spent in a rural hos
pital and community during which time
the student had experience in the care
of mothers andbabi'es and in selected
phases of cGIDIDunity nursing. As in the
four-quarter program, students combining
practical nursing wi th home management
maintain themselves and pay University
fees as do other students and so are en-

'sured an experience truly educational
throughout their program.

Basic Professional Nursing Students

Today's nurses are called upon to pro
vide for the physical and emotional needs
of patients; to function in preventive
and rehabilitative roles; to develop and
maintain satisfactory interpersonal re
lationships; to teach individuals and'
groups and to work o.s leaders of nurs ing
teams. The faculty, mindful of these
demands upon professional nurses, scru
tinized carefully the School's offerings.
It was preparing two types of practition
e1'8--one of these in the three-year dip
loma program, the other in the five-year
degree program. Students in the latter
program specialized during their fifth
year in Nursing Education or in Public
Health Nursing. Since the state was well
provided with three-year schools (more
than 20 of them) and since specialization
for teaching and public health nursing
seemed more rightly geared at the grad
uate level, it was decided to discontinue
both the three and the five-year programs
and to develop the best possible plan for

the preparation of practitioners of pro
fessional nursing.*

Briefly, the curriculum finally
evolved was one of 16 quarters aimed at
prepa:t'ing nurses' for beginningpositions
in professional nursing in all areas.
In keeping wi til our philosophy that the
individual is important and that the'
nurse is a citizen as well asa prOfes~

sional worker, we believed that general
education was essential and tried' to i '

articulate the offerings in nursing with
those of the junior and other coll~ges: ,
of the State.** Hence, the first'siX
quarters were planned to incll1dere- " .
quired courses in English, social scien
ces, natural and physical sciences, and
the humanities and yet leave ample oppor
tunity for the student to elect studies
of her own choosing.

Upon satisfactory completion of the
pre-nursing requirements and upon pa8s~

ing a physical examination by the Stu
dents' Health Service, the student en
rolls in her major program, the ten quar
ters in basic professional nursing. The
bachelor of science degree in profeSSion
al nursing is awarded to graduates of
this program.

TIle course requirements in this basic
professional curriculum include instruc
tion in three major areas: biological

* One of our associated hospitals, the
Minneapolis General Hospital, was
Willing to re-establish a three-year
program and could therefore ass ist in
maintaining enrollment of diploma
students.

**The enrollment in the four-year program
is most gratifying. During the war
years, when nursing enrollments were
at an all-time high, there were 188
five-year students. Now, seven years
later, there are 210 four-year stu
dents engaged in the clinical nursing
part of the curriculum. The marked
increase in student enrollment is
best indicated by the sharp contrast
between the fall, 1949 class of 21

'students and the fall, 1952 class of
74 students.
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sciences; social science and public
health; and, nursing. Individual courses
in the areas are anatomy, bacteriology,
pharmacology, physiological chemistry,
human physiology; case method applied to
the study of human problems, principles
of public health nursing, elements of
preventive medicine and public healtil;
introduction to clinical nursing; medical
and surgical nursing, pathology, intro
duction to communicable disease, nursing
in the operating room, orthopedic nurs
ing, gynecologic nursing, maternal and
child nursing, neuropsychiatric nursing,
tuberculosis nursing, field e~perience

in public health nurs ing, rural nurs ing,
out-patient nursing, and courses dealing
with the nursing profess ion and nursing
administration.

For some years the faculty had con
sidered the values of nursing experience
in rural areas for students in our basic
professional program. The responsibility
for helping alleviate the appalling
shortage of nursing personnel throughout
the state due to the war, added urgency
to our discussions and, with federal
assistance the School initiated in 1943
as an experiment, a six-week carefully
planned rural community nursing experi
ence. The general objectives of the pro
gram were (1) to provide educational
opportunities in rural areas, including
experience in a rural hospital, observa
tion of health programs in a rural com
munity and participation in community
actiVities; and, (2) to stimulate the
student through this learning situation
to appreciate the employment opportun
ities available, and the need for quali.
fied nurses in the rural community. Hos
pitals and communities participating in
this venture were Itasca County Hospital,
Grand Rapids, ar.d Wesley Memorial Hospita~
Wadena. '1'his program was developed the
following year into a senior elective
experience for members of the U.S. Cadet
Nurse Corps. in all schools of nursing
in Minnesota. During the period of Jan
uary 1944 to October 1948, 403 students
had this experience in one of the rural
areas: Bethesda Hospital and community
in Crookston; Virginia Municipal Hospital,
Virginia; Itasca County Hospital, Grand
Rapids; Lutheran Hospital, Bemidji; and,
Worthington Hospital, Worthington.

So valuable was the experience found
to be in terms of learning for the stu
dent and of serv:J.ce to the state that
after the war, the Minnesota League of
Nursing Education requested the Univer
sity of Minnesota School of Nursing to
extend its administration of the program
to include all urban schools of nursing
in Minnesota and to prOVide a "coordina
tor ll

• With financial assistance from
the W.K. Kellogg Foundation (later fram
the Women of the Farm Bureau, upon recom
mendation of J. Seneca Jones) this was
done. The School, through the rural
nursing program has continued to prOVide
this further service to the entire state
which has helped to increase the scope
of the students' learning "and to raise
the standard of nursing care throughout
the state by the increased volume of
nursing care in the small hospitals and
cOI!lIIlunities.

In 1953 six rural comnnmities (Grand
Rapids, Bemidji, Hibbing, Worthington,
Glencoe, Stillwater) and their hospitals
are proViding experience for approximate
ly 45 students every six weeks. These
students come fram all but four of the
urban schools of nursing in Minnesota
(Ancker, Bethesda, Deaconess, Fairview,
Hamline, Minneapolis General, Northwest
ern, St. Catilerine's, St. Lwce's, St.
Mary's in Rochester, St. Scholastica;
University of Minnesota). About one
tilird of the more than 1,000 basic stu
dents who have had this experience have
returned as graduate nurses for employ
ment to rural areas.

Perhaps it is not out of place to re
fer here briefly to practical nurse and
graduate nurse students in rural areas.
As mentioned earlier students of practi
cal nursing and home management also"
have rural experience. About 75 per cent
of tilis group have returned to rural
areas upon graduation. The small hospit
als and the ir communities also offer ex
perience to graduate nurse students in
the ward administration and stud.ent
teaching sequence whereby ~~e student has
two quarters of field work in the rural
area.

This state-wide program, the first of
its kind, is being studied botil in tilis
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country and abroad by states and groupe
concerned with problems of rural.health
with a view to init:!.atinga similar plan.
Already several centers in .the United
States have plans fairly well developed
and at least one state has initiated a
comparable program on a trial basis.

In an attempt to st"ll.dy the achieve
ment of graduates of our four-year cur
riculum, Dr. Ruth V. Johnston has done
some research using the American Public
Realth Association Student Public Realth
Nursing Test. Graduates of the Univer
sity of Minnesota School of Nursing 16
quarter program have earned mean scores
(as assigned by the A.P.R.A.) well above
the national mean (University of Minne
sota 129 j national 119). Performance of
the students in the four-year program
was not significantly different from that
of the five-year students who had previ
ously majored in public health nursi~g.

Nursing Education and Administration
Students

Perhaps we should begin our considera
tion of the need for graduate nurses with
special preparation by citing the recom
mendations of the Joint Commission for
the Improvement of the Care of the Pa
tient, a Commission having equal repre
sentation of six members each from the
medical, nursing, and hospital associa
tions. The Commission gives priority in
its recommendations to provision for more
effective administrators, supervisors,
consultants, and faculty.

Assuming the need for the nurse's aide
(attendant or orderly), the practical
nurse, and the professional nurse, a
sine qua ~ in any situation safe for
patient care is the presence of nurse
personnel prepared to teach, supervise
and administer. And the larger the num
ber and the wider the variety of nurse
personnel, the greater the need for
teachers, supervisors and administrators.

In an attempt to provide personnel who
are qualified to serve in teaching, super
visory, and administrative posts, the
school has for many years prepared grad
uate nurses for teaching and supervisory
functions. In fact; it has had the larg-

est enrollment of full-time students in
the student teaching sequence of any
center in the United States. This prep
arationof teachers is directly reflect
ed in the Minnesota Schools of Nursing
in which 53 per cent of the teaching
staff :received their preparation at the
UniverSity of Minnesota. When it is

, recognized that we have only 5, 000 teach
ing personnel in schools of nursing j.n
the country and that the demand is for
an additional 7,000, the need for them
becomes apparent. For many years) also,
it has prepared head nurse personnel and
personnel in clinical fields. More re
cently it has undertaken more advanced
preparation leading to the master of ed
ucation in nursing education degree and
to the degree of master of nursing ad
ministration.

Faculty members at Minnesota have pio
neered in the area of research in teach
er education in nursing. The doctoral
dissertation of Miss Rena Boyle and the
colloquium papers at a masters level of
Miss Sibyl Norris and Miss Lucy Enos con
stitute the bulk of known research con
cerning the preparation of teachers of
nursing.

Baccalaureate Program

The baccalaureate program in Nurs ing
Education is designed for graduates of
three-year diploma programs. These stu
dents, generally admitted as sophomores
to the College of Education, carry
approximately one and one-half years of
general education and one and one-half
years of nursing edUCation courses.
Bas ic to the education of teachers is
sound preparation in the clinical nursing
area in which the student is planning to
teach. Such preparation is afforded by
tile advanced courses in clinical nursing
which students take prior to their stu
dent teaching experience. During the
senior year, nursing education students
have courses in professional education,
ward administration, survey of conditions
and trends in nursing, curriculum, and
professional education. A two-quarter
student teaching experience is included
in th e program for all s tud.ents and ward
administration field experience is elect
ed by many. Ten Twin City Schools of
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Nursing cooperate in providing experi
ence areas for students in both teaching
and administration.

Clinical nursing courses were first
instituted in 1932 (a postgraduate course
leading to a certificate); the advanced
clinical course in.psychiatric nursing
was j.nitiated in 1944; and in 1946,
through the .generous support of the W.K.
Kellogg Foundation, clinical instruction
for graduate nurses was enriched and
strengthened in all areas. At the pres
ent time all students are required to in
clude apprOXimately one quarter of clini
cal experience and instruction.

Certincate Program in Psychiatrj.c
Nursing

To meet the pressing need in our hos
pitals for the mentally. ill for trained
personnel, the School offers a onQ-year
program leading to a certificate in psy
chiatric nursing. This is the only short
program now offered for graduate nurses
other than institutes and workshops. It
has been developed with the assistance of
the Rochester State Hospital, of members
of the Mayo Foundation, and of the Divi
sion of Institutions of Minnesota. Stu
dents spend one (the fall) quarter on
campus taking psychology, sociology, ward
administration, ,and application of prin
ciples of learning to clinical instruc
tion. The next two quarters they spend
in Rochester where they have their field
practice and concurrent instruction in
the various phases of psychiatric nursing.

Master of Education Program in· Nursing
Education

The master of education program in
nursing educationha.s, as its purpose)
the preparation of teachers.for basic
professional schools. of nursing and for
advanced clinical programs in nursing
through a broad program of study and ex
perience in nursing education. Candi
dates for this program will have complet
ed before admission, a major in nursing
leading to a Bachelor's degree or will
include the equivalent within the master
of education prograrJ;l. Study in this pro"
gram will be concentrated on the areas of
nursing, nursing education, education,

and field experience in teaching. Pro
vision is also made for electives. A
significant feature of this program is
the carefully supervised internship as
an associate teachor.

Master of Nursing Administration
Program

The master of nursing administration
program is currently supported for a
five-year period by a grant from the W.K.
Kellogg Foundation as waS d.one (for a
shorter period) for the hospital admini
stration program. The purpose of the
program is to prepare professional
nurses for positions in nursing admini~

stration such as directors, assistant
directors, and superVisors. The course
of study is so organized as to provide a
central group of courses related to· nurs
ing service administration with comple
mentary instruction in such are~s as
public admini.stration, educational ad
ministration, busineSS administration,
hospital administration, person~el ad
ministration, and public health admini
stration. Emphasis is placed on the de
velopment of human behaVior and the -ac
quisition of skills required in working
with people, both basic to the science
of administration. One quarter of super
vised field experience in an approved
nursing service is required in this pro
gram. To date nursing services .~sed;

have been those of the University Hospit
als, the Charles T. Miller Hospital, the
Minneapolis General Hospital, Fergus
Falls State Hospital, and Rochester
State Hospital.

Other Services

General Extension and Correspondence

Other services .provided by the School
are extension classes at the University
and in various parts of the state. Dur
ing the current year (1952-1953) exten
sion classes were taught in eight subject
matter areas on campus, at Rochestor, St.
Cloud, St. Paul, and St. Peter} Minnesota
to a total of 330 graduate nurses.

By request of the U.S. Armed Forces
Institute that we develop university of
ferings in nurSing, the School, one of
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three centers in the United States, is
developing selected courses which may be
taken for elective credit toward the bac
calaureate degree by qualified nurses in
the Armed Forces.

Summer Sess ion

Summer offerings for graduate nurses
are designed primarily to meet the im
mediate needs of nurses who can come to
campus for but a short period. An offer
ing in the summer 1953 that we hope will
attract health workers in any field-
doctors, nurses, hospital personnel,
social workers, et.al. --is ''Human Rela-
t ionsh ips in the Health Fie ld", a three
credit course to be taught by Professor
Leo W. Simmons of Yale University who haS
with Russell Sage Foundation assistance
done significant research during the past
few years in human relationships in hos
pitals.

Institutes, Workshops, Conferences

Much time of the School of Nursing
Faculty, as of other faculties on campus,
is devoted to institutes, workshops, and
conferences both on campus (particularly
at the Center for Continuation Study) and
off campus.

Consultation

Increasingly the School has prOVided
consultation service regarding nursing
and nursing education throughout the en
tire state and also in the upper midwest
region.

Tribute should be paid to the medical
profession which, while retaining for its
members the essentials of diagnoses and
treatment, has found ways of extending
medical services in almost fantastic
measure.

As it has moved its frontiers forward,
it has used many devices to accomplish
this extension of service. Among these
has been that of delegating certain of
its functions with the result that many
groups have been established--nurses,
X-Ray personnel, laboratory workers, occu
pational therapists, physical therapists,
medical social workers, nutritionists and

others, all forming a complex,· though
effective health team with a cammon pur
pose--good patient care.

In paying tribute to the medical pro
fession it is perhaps fitting that speci
al mention should be made here of Dr.
Richard Olding Beard, fonnerly professor
of physiology at the University of Minne
sota. That he envisioned the contribu
tion nursing might make to human welfare
is evidenced by his successful effort to
establish this, the first university
school of nursing in the world.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFOWATION

The total number of professional
regis terod nurses in the Unj. ted States
and Territories as reported in 1951 was
556,617 of whom 334,733 (60.1 per cent)
were active. Of the active nurses 46.5
per cent were married; others were widow
ed, divorced, separated. Distribution
figures show more than twice as many
active nurses in New England per unit of
population as in the South Atlantic
states. Of these 48.7 per cent are em
ployed in institutions; 20.9 per cent in
private practice; 8.8 per cent in public
health nursing; 8.4 per cent in office
nurs ing; the reml.'l.inder in school and
other types of nursing. The typiCal pro
fessional nurse is young (under 40) and
married. In 1951 need for nurses over
available supply was 47,153.

Institutional Nurses

The ratio of institutional nurses,
the largest in number, to beds is 1:3 in
general hospitals, 1:13 in tuberculosis
hospitals, and 1:61 in nervous and men
tal hospitals. Although 53.9 per cent
of all patients are in nervous and men
tal hospitals, only 4.8 per cent of all
registered nurses are employed in these
institutions. Only in the ntunber of pri
vate nurses has there been a decrease
(2.8%) from 1950 to 1951. There has
been a 5 per cent civilian bed capacity
increase and a 16 per cent increase in
federal hospital beds. A significant
trend is the 21 per cent increase in use
of part-time general duty nurses. With
tile exception of general hospitals, there
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are more non-professional nursing per
sonnel used in institutions than before.

The ratio of beds to each non-profes
sional worker is 6:1 in tuberculosis,
4:1 in general, and 8:1 in nervous and
mental hospitals.

Public Health Nurses

The public health nursing field is
relatively stable numerically (25,788
nurses in 8050 agencies)j however, since
668 counties and 13 cities had no facil
ities in 1952 this field faces a reai
recruitment problem. Approximately 70
per cent of all public health nurses have
had some college workj 22.6 per cent of
the total report one or more degrees.

Indistrial nursing has shown a steady
increase in the last five years with an
over-all rise of 30 per cent, and a 10
per cent increase between 1950 and 1951.
The total estimate in 1951 was 14,323.

Federal Government

The federal government employod, in
1951, 28,646 nurses, an increase of 2000
over the preceding year. The war-time
peak of 57,000 nurses in the Ann;}' Nurse
Corps came on VJ Day, August 14, 1945,
following which the Corps decreased rapid-

'ly to 3,401 and,grew again to 5,350, one
tenth of its peak six years earlier. The
largest number of nurses in government
services (15,000) is found in the Veter
ans Administration.

Professional Nurse Education

Enrollment in Achools of nursing reach
ed a peak of 125,000 under the United
States Cadet Nurse Corps. (The University
of Minnesota had the largest enrollment
of cadets). The number of admissions fell
off markedly after World War II but has
boen showing a steady increase since 1950,
the number now being larger than in any
prewar period. Student enrollments in
1951 were 102,509 and in 1952 were 101,809.
Schools have decreased in number from
1,311 in 1940 to 1,155 in 1952. The trend
is toward fewer schools with larger stu
dent bodies (1952 - 1,155; 1951 - 1,170;
1950 - 1,190). The average number of stu-

dents per school was increased from 65
in 1940 to 88 in 1952. (Schools offer
ing "degree" programs increased by 78 so
that 17 per cent of schools in 1951 of
fered degree programs). The support of
84 per cent of the schools waS private.
Of 180 publicly supported schools 50 are
under collegiate control; 130 under hos
pital control. Of the 1,155 schools in
1952, 88 POl' cent were controlled by
hospitals. Less than 2 per cent of the
students enrolled in hospital controlled
schools are in degree programs} while
62.1 per cent of the 15,490 students in
the 144 col1.ege controlled schools are.
in degree programs. Seventy one hospit
al controlled schools offer both diploma
and degree programs. Ninety collegiato
supported schools offer a degree program
only. Forty five degree programs and
154 diploma programs had full n~tional

accreditation in 1952. The increase in
"degree" students rose from 5.6 per cent
in 1946 to 10.7 per cent in 1952. This
was in spite of the decrease of 2,518 in
admissions in 1951. (Entrance reguire
ments--Most schools of nurSing require
tha t students rank in the upper half of
their high school graduating class.) A
definite trend is the requirement of pre
nursing tests: 79 per cent in 1946; 90
per cent in 1950; 98 per cent in New
England in 1950; and 99 per cont in the
Middle Atlantic states in 1950).

The educational qualifications of stu~

dents may be of interest:
8 out of 10 went into nursing

directly from high school
8.1 per cent in diploma programs

had attended college '
13.5 per cent in degree programs had

1 year of college
23.1 per cent in degree programs had

2 years of college
A slight increase (10.2 per cent in

1950 and 11.7 per cent in 1951)
had 1 or more years of college.

Programs for Graduate Nurses

The num"hor of graduate nurses who
study is fairly constant. The highest
enrollment was 12,381 in 1950 With a de
crease of 359 in 1951. Facilities have
increased from 61 colleges and univer
sities in 1947 to 113 in 1951. No fncil-
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ities were available in 14 states and
one territory in 1951. Two-thirds of
the graduate nurses in these programs
were attending part-t:ime only. Some 18
per c.ent were under the G. I. Bill. Of
the 12,022 enrolled in 1951; more than
half were preparing for administrative,
teaching, and supervisory posts. Working
toward the Master's degree were 1,290
and for Doctorates 31. In 1951 there
were 3,195 graduate nurses in 3'(' educa
tional programs in 19 s tates preparing
for public health nursing. Of these
2,052 were part-t:ime and 1,143 were ~~ll

time students.

Minority Groups in Nursing

Men in nursing, as women in medicine,
have for many years formed an important,
though minority, group. 'Ihe numbers re
ported in 1952 vary greatly, being in
fluenced especially by military and de
fense requirements. Schools of nursing
admitting men in 1941 ntmlbered 68 (four
were non-coeducational) and in 1952 this
number had increased to 113. ('Ihree were
non-coeducational). Men students admitt
ed to these schools and reported in 1952
numbered 384, a decrease from 1950 of
24.4 per cent. Graduations reported in
1952 were 248. Men nurses serve in much
the same capacities as do women nurses
except when in the military. Here they
are inducted and assigned according to
draft, though some have been deferred be
cause they were nurses. The American
Nurses' Association continues to promote
legislation which would make possible
ass ignment of men nurses to the Armed
Services Nurse Corps. A field in which
men nurses have made special contribution
is that of psychiatric nursj.ng in whj.ch
650 were reported in i950. Of the 135
schools of practical nursing reporting
from a total of 240 schools in 1952, 58
accept men students. Two per cent of
the admissions in these 58 schools are
men. The University of Minnesota School
of Nursing admits men students to all
curricula. Their clinical assignments
and functions as students are, in the
main, the same as those of women students.
To our knowledge, the School was the
first in a university to appoint a man
nurse a member of its faculty. Negro
nurses are increasing in number. In 1951,

1,350 negro students were admitted to
schoo+s of nursing, an increase of 12.5
per cent over the preceding year. AlSO,
more schools admit negro students. In
1946, for example, '76 schools admitted
2,281 students, whereas by 1952 a total
of 273 schools admitted 3,229 students.
'Ihe University of Minnesota School of
Nursing admits colored students on the
same basis as other students. To our
knowledge, it is the first School in
the University of Minnesota to appoint
a negro faculty member and also the
first in this action among other univer
sity schools of nursing.

Counseling and Placement

'Ihe 'nurs ing pro fes s j,on offers )
through the American Nurses' Associa
tion, natiomvide counseling and place
ment to employers and to nurse members
without charge. Twenty-nine states and
Hawaii maintain state offices. All
states and individuals may use the re
ferral service of the national branch
office in Chicago. Dr. Ruth V. Johnston
of our faculty initiated and developed
during its first two years this state
wid,e program in Mj.nnesota, the sixth
state to provide this service. It is
this service to vThich we turn for infor
mation and for assistance in distribu
tion of nursing service in Minnesota.
For example, recently the following was
procured regarding current nursing needs
in Minnesota:

Administrative, supervisory,
and head nurse 43

Instructors 25
Staff nurses 534
Public health nurses 13
Office nurses 7
Camp nurses 10
Rest homes 4
Blood banks 5
Anesthetists 7
College nurses 1
Industrial nurses 1
Practical nurses 119

Total 769
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1. A Report 0 f the Pres ident 's Comm j.s 
sion on Higher Education

'Righer Education for American
Democracy"

Washington, D.C., 1947.

2. America's Healtil: A Report to the
Nation.

National Health Assembly, Harpers.
1949.

3. Boyle, Rena and Larson, Effie
"Rural Hospitals Attract Nurses"
American Journal of Nursing, 48:

742, December 1948.

4. Bridgman, Margaret
"Collegiate Education for Nursing"
Russell Sage Foundation, 1953.

5. Brown, Ester Lucille
"Nursing for the Future"
Russell Sage Foundation, 1948.

6. Collatz, Leonora
Unpublished Masters Thesis, The

Catholic University of America.

7. Committee on the Functions of Nurs
ing, Eli Ginzberg, Chairman

"A Program for the Nursing Profes
sion"

MicMillan, 1948.

8. Dens ford., Katharine J. and Boyle,
Rena

"Practical Nursing Instructors"
Nursing World, 126:184. April, 1952.

9. Densford, Katharine J. and Enos,
Lucy D.

"A Unique Venture in Practical Nurse
Education"

American Journal of Nursing, 49:
572-573. September, 1949.

10. Dens ford , K. J. and Roach, M. L.
"Rural Hospital Experience for

Students"
American Journal of Nursing, 44:

690-691, 1944

11. Facts About Nursing, 1952.
American Nurses Association.

12. Faculty of the University of
Minnesota School of Nursing

"Minnesota Rural Nursing Programs
for Students in Nursing"

University of Minnesota Press, 1952•

13. Faculty of the University of Minne
sota School of Nursing

"A Study of the Graduates of the
Universi ty of Minnesota School
of NurSing"

University of Minnesota Press, 1952.

14. Finer, Herman
"Administration and the Nursing

Services"
MacMillan, 1952.

15. Gelinas, Agnes
"Nursing and Nursing Education"
Commonwealth li'und, 1946.

16. Hartman, Gerhard
"Trends in Medical and Health Care

Affecting Hospital Administration
and Nursing Service"

Address presented at Nursing Ser
vice Administration Institute,
Chicago, Illinois. December 8,
1952.

17. Inventory of Professional Register
ed Nurses

American Nurses' Association, 1951.

18. Low, M., Paskewitz, L. and Nielsen,
M.

"A Rural Community Nursing Affilia
tion for Students in the Basic
Program: a study"

American Journal of Nursing, 52:
485. April, 1952.

19. Manual of Accrediting Educational
Programs in Nursing

National Nursing Accrediting Ser
vice, New York.

20. Minnesota Commission on Higher
Education

"H igher Education in Minnesota"
University of Minnesota Press.

21. Montag, Mildred
"Educatjon of Nursing Technicians"
Putnam, 1951.
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22. National Committee for the Improve
ment of Nursing Servioes

IINursing Schools at the Mid-Centuryll
1950.

23. Preparing Tomorrow's Nurses
Public Affairs Pamphlet, No. 185.

24. Report of the Joint Commission for
the Improvement of the Care of
the Patient

"Analysis of Nursing Problems"
Hospitals, 27:87-88. Maroh, 1953.
"The Joint Commiss ion Recommends"
American Journal of Nursing, 53:

308-310. Maroh, 1953.

25. The President's Commission on the
Health Needs of the Nation.

IIBuilding America f s Health II
U.S. Government Printing Offioe,

1953.
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II. MEDICAL SCHOOL NEWS

June 8-13
June 8

July 1

Coming EV~

Continuation Course in Electrocardiography for General Physicians
Special Lecture; "The Auricular Arrhythmias; "Dr. Myron Prinzmetal, Asso

ciate Clinical Professor) Department of Medicine, University of Califor
nia, Los Angeles; Owre Amphitheater; 8:00 p.m.

Family Doctors' Day; Department of Psychiatry; 12:00 Noon; Powell Hall
Recreation Lounge.

* * *
Faculty News

Three members of the staff of the Department of Medicine will be leaVing the
University on June 30. Dr. Craig Borden, Assistant Professor, is joining-the staff
of the Veterans Administration Research Hospital in Chicago, Illinois, and will be
associated. with the Department of Medicine of Northwestern University College of Medi
cine. Dr. Richard Frey, Instructor, will enter private practice in Minneapolis, and
Dr. James C. Dahl, Instructor, will begin a tour of active duty with the Army. The
faculty joins in offering best wishes to Doctors Borden, Frey, and Dahl in their new
ventures.

The Central EEG Society met on May 23 on the Universi ty oampus. Several members
of the staff of the Laboratory of Neurophysiology participated in the meeting. Dr.
B. 8igg, Research Assistant J presented a paper entitled, "'Ihe Effect of Mecholyl In
duced Hypotension on the Hypothalamic-Cortical Discharge," while Dr. Werner P. Koella,
ASSociate Professor, spoke on "The Influence of Temperature on the Electrocorticogram
of the Anesthetized Cat." Dr. Ernst Gellhorn, Professor of Neurophysiology, deliver
ed the evening lecture on "Autonomic Tests and the ir Importance for the Therapy of
Functional Mental Diseases."

* * *
Publications of the Medical School Faculty

Abernathy, Robert and Spink, W. W.: The Influence of Cortisone and Adrenocortico
trophic Hormone on Brucellosis I. Cortisone in Experimentally Infected Animals.
J. Clin. Invest., 31: 947, 1952.

Chesley, A. J. and Wilson, Netta W.: Eighty Years of Public Health. Minn. Med., 36:
337 J 1953.

Park, W. E.: Industrial Medicine -- Impace on Employee RelaMons. Bull. Hennepin Co.
Med. Soc., May, 1953.

Park, W. E.: People Need Maintenance, Too. National Safety News, 67: May, 1953.

Park, W. E.: Industrial Medicine -- The Role of the Physician in Accident Prevention.
Bull. Hennepin Co. Med. Soc., June, 1953.

Price, G. R.: Altman's Theory of Economic Cycles. Science, 117: 335, 1953.

Price, G. R., Ferretti, R. J., and Schwartz, Samuel: Fluorophotometric Determination
of Uranium. Analytical Chem., 25: 322, 1953.
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Shaffer, J. M., Kucera, C. J., and Spink, W. W.: The Protection of Intracellular
Brucella Against Therapeutic Agents and the Bactericidal Action of Serum. J. Exp.
Med., 97: 77, 1953·

Shaffer, J. M., Kucera, C. J., and Spink, W. W.: Evaluation of Prolonged Antibiotic
Therapy in Mice with Chronic Brucella Infection Due to Brucella Melitensis. J.
Immunology, 70: 31, 1953.

Spink, W. W. and Shaffer, J. M.: Brucellosis (Undulant Fever). Therapeutics in In
ternal Medicine, Paul B. Roeber, Inc., Second Edition, 1952.

Spink, W. W. and Rall, Wendell H.: Brucellosis (Undulant Fever). Current Therapy
1952 edited by H. F. Conn, W. B. Saunders Co., Philadelphia, 1952, Pages 5-6.

Spink, W. W.: The Laboratory in the Diagnosis of Brucellosis. Am. J. Clin. Path.,
22: 201, 1952.

Spink, W. W., .McCullough, N. B., Hutchings, L. M., and Mingle, C. K.: Diagnostic
Criteria fo~ Human Brucellcsis; Report No.2 of the National Research CounCil,
Committee ,em Public Health Aspects of Brucellosis. J.A.M.A., 149: 805, 1952.

Spink, W. W.: Human Leptospirosis Due to Leptospira Pomona: Report of First Case in
Minnesota. Minn. Med., 35: 525; 1952.

Spink, W. W. and Rall, W. E.: The Influence of Cortisone and Adrenocorticotrophic
Hormone on Brucellosis. II. Adrenocorticotrophic Hormone (ACTH) in Acute and Chronic
Human Brucellos is. J. Clin. Invest., 31: 958, 1952.

Spink, W. W. and Anderson, Dorothy: Correlation of ~.Rapid Slide-Agglutination Test
(Castaneda) with a Tube-Agglutination Test in Screening Suspected Cases of Human
Brucellosis. J. Lab. & Clin. Med., 40: 593, 1952

Spink, W. W.: Some Biologic and Clinical Problems Related to Intracellular Parasitism
in Brucellosis. New Eng. J. of Med., 247: 603, 1952.

* * *
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III. UNlVERJITY OF Mn'l1'JESOTA MEDICAL SCHOOL
WEEKLY CALENDAR OF EVENTS

June 8 - 13, 1953

Physicians Welcome

Monday, June 8

Medical School and University Hospitals

Roentgenology-Medicine Conferoncej L. G. Rigler, C. J. Watson and
Staff; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

Obstetrics and Gynecology Conferencej J. L. McKelvey and Staffj
W-612, U. H.

Neurology Rounds; A. B. Baker and Staffj Station 50, U. H.

Tumor Conference; Doctors Kremen, Moore, and Stenstromj Todd Amphi
theater, U. H.

Obstetrics and Gyneco logy Journal Clubj Staff DiniLB Room, U. H.

Pediatric-Neurological Rbundsj R. Jensen, A. B. Baker and Staffj U. H.

EGG Reading Conference j James C. Dahl, et alj 'Staff Room, Heart
Hospital.

Public Health Seminarj 15 Owre Hall.

Physiology 114A and Cancer Biology 140 -- Research Conference on
Cancer, Nutrition, and Endocrinology; Drs. Visscher, Bittner, and
Kingj 129 Millard Hall.

5:00 - 6:00 Urology-Roentgenology Conference; C. D. Creevy, O. J. Baggenstoss,
and Staff; Eustis Amphitheater.

,
9:00 - 9:50

9:00 - 10:50

10:00 - 12 :00

11:3° -

12 :15 -
1:30 - 2 :30

4:30 -

4:30 -
4:30 - 6:00

* 8:00 p.m. Special Lecturej The Auricular Arrhythmias; Dr. Myron O. Prinzmetal,
Los Angelesj Owre Amphitheater.

Ancker Hospital

8:30 - 10:00 Tuberculosis and Chest Conference; Auditoril~.

2:00 - 3:00 Surgery Journal Club; Classroom.

Minneapolis General Hospital

9:30 - Pediatric Roundsj Eldon Berglund; Newborn Nursery, Station C.

10:30 - 12 :00 Tuberculosis and Contagion Rounds; Thomas Lowry j Station M.

11:00 - Pediatric Rounds; Erling P~atouj Station K.

12:30 - Surgery Grand Roundsj Dr. Zierold; Sta. A.

1:00 - X-ray Conferencej Classroom, 4th Floor.

2:00 - Pediatric Roundsj Robert A. Ulst~omj Stations I and J.

Veterans Administration Hospital

Cardiac Rounds; Drs. Ebert and Berman, and Richards.



12 :30 

4:00 

4:30 

4:30 -
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Tuesday, June 9

Medical School and University Hospitals

9:00 - 9:50 Roer.tgenology-Pediatric Conference; L. G. Rigler, I. McQuarrie and
Staff; Eustis Amphitheater, U. H.

9:00 - 12:00 Cardiovascular Rounds; Station 30, U. H.

12:30 - 1:20 Pathology Conference; Autopsies; J. R. Dawson and Staff; 102 I. A.

1:30 Physiology 114D -- Current Literature Seminar; 129 Millard Hall.

5:00 Pediatric Rounds on Wards; I. McQuarrie and Staff; U. H.

5:30 Clinical-Medical-Pathological Conference; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

Em Reading Conference; James C. Dahl, et 0.1; Staff Room, Heart
Hospital.

5:00 - 6:00 X-ray Conference; Presentation of Cases from Ancker Hospital; Drs.
Aurelius, Peterson, and Olfelt; Eustis Amphitheater, U. H.

Ancker Hospital

8:00 - 9:00 Fracture Conference; Auditorium.

9:00 - 10:00 Medical X-ray Conference; Auditorium.

Minneapolis General Hospital

10:00 

10:00 -

Pediatric Rounds; Spencer F. Brown; Stations I and J.

Cardiac Rounds; Paul F. Dwan; Classroam, Stat I.

10:30 - 12:00 Medicine Rounds; Thomas Lowry and Staff; Station F.

12: 30 

12 :30 

12 :30 -

1:00 

1:00 -

Grand Rounds; Fractures; Willard White, et al; Stat A.

Neuroroentgenology Conference; O. Lipschultz, J. C. Michael and Staff.

EKG Conference; Boyd TI10mes and Staff; 302 Harrington Hall.

Tumor Clinic; Drs. Eder, Cal, and Lipschultz.

Neurology Grand Rounds; J. C. Michael and Staff.

Veterans Administration Hospital

7 :30 

8:30 -

9:30 

9 :30 

10:30 -

1:00 

1:30 -

Anesthesiology Conference; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

Surgery Staff Seminar; Urologic Complications of Abdomino-Perineal
Resection; John M. Streitz; Medical Conference Room, Bldg. I.

Infectious Disease Rounds; Drs. Hall and Zinneman.

Surgery-Pathology Conference; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

Surgery-Tumor Conference; L. J. Ha:l, J. Jorgens; Conference Roam,
Bldg. I.

Review of Pathology, Pulmonary Tuberculosis; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

Combined Medical-Surgical Chest Conference; Conference Roam, Bldg. I.

2:00 - 2:50 Dermatology and Syphilology Conference; H. E. Michelson and Staff;
Bldg. III.
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Wednesday, June 10

Medical School and University Hospitals

8:00 - 9:00 Roentgenology-Surgical-Pathological Conference; Paul Lober and L. G.
Rigler; Todd Amph i theatar, U. H.

11:00 - 12:00 Pathology-Medicine-Surgery Conference; Medicine Case; O. H. Wangen
steen, C. J. Watson and S'taffs; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

12:30 - 1:30 Physiology l14c -- Per.meability and Metabolism Seminar; Nathan Lifsoni
129 Millard Hall.

1:30 - 3:00 Physiology l14B -- Circulatory and Renal System Problems Seminar;
Dr. M. B. Visscher, et 0.1; 214 Millard Hall.

EOG Reading Conference; James C. Dahl, et 0.1; Staff Room, Heart
Hospital.

5:00 - 5:50 Urology-Pathological Conference; C. D. Creevy and Staff; Eustis
Amphitheater.

8:00 - 10:00 Dermatological-Pathology Conference; Review of Histopathology Section;
R. Goltz; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

Ancker Hospital

8:30 9:30 Clinico-Pathological Conference; Auditorium.

12:30 - 1:30 Medical Journal Club; Library.

Minneapolis General Hospital

8 :30 - 9 :30 Obstetrical and Gynecological Grand Rounds; William P. Sadler and
Staff; Sto.. C.

9:30 - Pediatric Rounds; Max Seham; Stations I and J.

10:30 - 12:00 Medicine Rounds; Thomas Lowry and Staff; Station D.

11:00 

11:00 

12 :15 -

1:30 -

Pediatric Seminar; Arnold Anderson; Classroom} Station I.

Pediatric Rounds; Erling S. Platou; Station K.

Pediatric Staff Meeting; Classroom, Station I.

Visiting Pediatric Staff Case Presentation; Station I, Classroom.

Veterans Administration Hospital

8:30 - 10:00 Orthopedic X-ray Conference; E. T. Evans and Staff; Conference Room;
Bldg. 1.

8:30 - 12:00 Neurology Rehabilitation and Case Conference; A. B. Baker.

9 :00 

12 :30 -

Gastro-Intestinal Rounds; Drs. Wilson, Nesbitt, Zieve, Hay and Goodnow.

X-ray Conference; J. Jorgens; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

2:00 - 4:00 Infectious Disease Rounds; Main Conference Room, Bldg. I.

4:00 - 5:00 Infectious Disease Conference; Wesley W. Spink; Conference Room, Bldg.
I.

7:00 p.m. Lectures in Basic Science of Orthopedics, Conference Room} Bldg. I.



9:30 -
10:00 -
10:00 -
11:30 - 12:30

1:00 -
1:00 -
2:00 - 4:00

4:00 - 5:00
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Thursday, June 11

Medical School and University Hospitals

8:00 ~ 9:00 Vascular Rounds; Davitt Felder and Staff Members from the Deparilnents
of 1--1edicine, Surgery, Physical Medicine, and Dermatology; Heart
Hospital Amphitheater.

9:00 - 11:50 Medicine Ward Rounds; C. J. Watson and Staff; E-221, U.H.

11:00 - 12:00 Cancer Clinic; K. Stenstrom and A. Kremenj Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

1:30 - 4:00 Cardiology X-ray Conference; Heart Hospital Theatre.

4:00 5:00 Physiology-Surgery Conference; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

4 :30 - ECG Reading Conference; James C. Dahl, et al; Staff Room, Heart
Hospital.

5:00 - 6:00 Radiology Seminar; Progress in the Measurements and Use of the Cobalt
Beam Therapy Unit; James F. Marvin and Donn G. Mosser; Eustis Amphi
theater, U. H.

7:30 - 9:30 Pediatric Cardiology Conference and Journal Club; Review of Current
Literature 1st hour and Review of patients 2nd hour; 206 Ta~porary
West Hospital.

Ancker Hospital

8:00 - 10:00 Medical Grand Rounds; Auditorium.

Minneapolis General Hospital
" .

Neurology Rounds; Heinz Bruhl; Station r.
Pediatric Rounds; Spencer F. Brown; Station K.

Psychiatry Grand Rounds;J. C. Michael and Staff; Sta. H.

Clinical Pathological Conference; John I. Coe; Classroom.

Fracture - X-ray Conference; Dr. Zierold; Classroom.

House Staff Conference; Station I.

Infectious Disease Rounds; Classroom.

Infectious Disease Conference; Wesley W. Spink; Classroom.

Veterans Administration Hospital

8: 00 - Surgery Grand Bounds; Conference Room, Bldg. I-

8: 00 Surgery Ward Rounds; Lyle Hay and Staff; Ward ll.

11:00 - Surgery-Roentgen Conference; J. Jorgens; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

1:00 - 3:00 Metabolic Disease Conference; Drs. Flink, Heller, and Jacobson, and
Bolin.

Friday, June 12

Medical School and University Hospitals

8:00 - 10:00 Neurology Grand Rounds; A. B. Baker and Staff; Stat"lon 50, U. H.



- 643 -

Friday, June 12 (Cont.)

Medical School and University Hospitals (Cont.)

.; 9:00 - 9:50 Medicine Grand Rounds; C. J. Watson and Staff; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

10:00 - 11:00 Pediatric Grand Rounds; Irvine McQuarrie and Staff; Eustis Amphi
. theater, U. H.

10:30 - 11:50 Medicine Rounds; C. J. Watson and. Staff; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

10:30 - 1:50 Otolaryngology Case Studies; L. R. Boies and Staff; Out-Patient
, Department, U. H.

11:45 - 12 :50 University of Minnesota Hospitals Staff Meeting; Mana.gement of
Staphylococcal Disease; Robert I. Wise and Wesley W. Spink; Powell
Hall Amphi thea ter.

1:00 - 2:50 Neurosurgery-Roentgenology Conference; W. T. Peyton, Harold o.
Peterson and Staff; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

3:00 

4:00

4:30 

4:30 -

5:00 -

4:00 Neuropathological Conference; F. Tichy; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

5: 00 Physiology 124 -- Semino.r in Neurophysiolog;y-; Erns"t Ge.ll1orn; 113 Owre
Hall.

5:20 OphthaJmology Ward Rounds; Erling W. Hansen and Staff; E-534, U. H.

ECG Reading Conference; James C. Dahl, et al; Staff Room, Heart
Hospital.

Urology Seminar and X-ray Conference; Eustis Amphitheater, U. H.

Ancker Hospital

1:00 - 3:00 Pathology-Surgery Conference; Auditorium.

Minneapolis General Hospital

9:30 

10:30 -

12 :00 -

Pediatric Rounds; Wallace Lueck; Station J.

Pediatric Surgery Conference; Oswald Wyatt, Tague ChishoJm; Station I,
Classroom.

Surgery-Pathology Conference; Dr. Zierold, Dr. Coe; Classroom.

1:00 - 3:00 Clinical Medical Conferenco; Thomas Lowry; Classroom, Station M.

1:15 

2:00 -

X-ray Conference; Oscar Lipschultz; Classroom, Main Bldg.

Pediatric Rounds; Robert Ulstrom; Stations I and J.

Veter~ Administration Hospital

10:30 - 11:20 Medicine Grand Rounds; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

1:00 - Pathology Slide Conference; E. T. Boll; Conference Room, Bldg. I.

2:00 - Autopsy Conference; E. T. Bell and Donald Gleason; Conference Room,
Bldg. 1.

Saturday, June 13

Medical School and University Hospitals

7:45 - 8:50 Orthopedic X-ray Conference; W. H. Cole and Staff; M-l09, U. H.
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Saturday, June 13 (Cont.)

Medical School and University Hospitals (Cont.)

9:00 - 10:00 Infertility Conference; Louis L. Friedman, David I. Seibel, and
Obstetrics Staff; Eustis Amphitheater, U. H.

9:00 - 11:50 Medicine Ward Rounds; C. J. Watson and Staff; Heart Hospital Amphi
theater.

9:15 - 10:00 Surgery-Roentgenology Conference; L. G. Rigler, J. Friedman, Owen H.
Wangenstoen and Staff; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

10:00 - 11:30 Surgery Conference; Todd Amphitheater, U. H.

10:00 - 12:50 Obstetrics and Gynecology Grand Rounds; J. L. McKelvey and Staff;
Station 44, U. H.

Ancker Hospital

8:30 - 9:30 Surgery Conference; Auditorium.

Minneapolis General Hospital---
8:00 - Urology Staff Conference; T. H. Sweetser; "Main Cl~ssroom.

11:00 - 12:00 Medical - X-ray Conference; O. Lipschultz, Thomas Lowr¥, and Staff;
Main Classroom.

Veterans Administration ~ospital

8:00 - Proctology Rounds; W. C. Bernstein and Staff; Bldg. III.

8:30 - 11:15 Hematology Rounds; Drs. Goldlsh and Bolin, cmd Howard.
11: 15 - J2: 00 Morphology Dr. Aufderhe ide, Conference Room.

* Indicates special meeting.
same time on the same day.
ferences.

All other meetings occur regularly each week at the
Meeting place may vary from week to week for same con-


